

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

+ + + + +

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD

+ + + + +

ROLL CALL HEARING

+ + + + +

-----

IN THE MATTER OF:	*
	*
CS Bond ST AB-S Holdings, LLC	*
t/a The Savoy Suites Hotel	*
2505 Wisconsin Avenue, NW	*
Retailer CH - ANC-3B/C	*
License No. ABRA-090804	*
Case #15-PRO-00080	*
	*
(Substantial Change - Request	*
for Additional Summer Garden	*
With 136 Seats With Entertainment	*
Endorsement: Expansion of Seating	*
Capacity Inside the Restaurant to	*
98 and the Bar/Lounge to 58 for a	*
Total Occupancy Load of 153)	*

-----

August 24, 2015

The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th Street, N.W., Suite 400S, Washington, D.C. 20009, Ms. LaVerne Fletcher, Agent, presiding.

1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 10:45 a.m.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Would the parties in  
4 the matter of The Savoy Suites Hotel, please,  
5 come forward? This is Case No. 15-PRO-00080, CS  
6 Bond ST AB-S Holdings, LLC t/a The Savoy Suites  
7 Hotel, 2505 Wisconsin Avenue, N.W., License No.  
8 ABRA-090804. This is a Retailer Class CH  
9 substantial change, request for additional summer  
10 garden with 136 seats with entertainment  
11 endorsement: expansion of seating capacity inside  
12 the restaurant to 98 and the bar/lounge to 58 for  
13 a total occupancy load of 153.

14 The protest issues are adverse impact  
15 on peace, order and quiet and parking and litter.

16 My name is LaVerne Fletcher. I am  
17 conducting the Roll Call Hearing as the Board's  
18 Agent pursuant to D.C. Official Code 1601.2.

19 Introductions beginning with the  
20 applicant, please?

21 MS. FARMER: Good morning, Ms.  
22 Fletcher. Jessica Farmer of Holland & Knight on

1       behalf of the applicant. And to my left is Matt  
2       Wexler, the agent for the applicant.

3               AGENT FLETCHER: Is Wexler spelled W-  
4       E-X-L-E-R?

5               MS. FARMER: Yes.

6               AGENT FLETCHER: And what's the first  
7       name again?

8               MS. FARMER: Matt, M-A-T-T.

9               AGENT FLETCHER: M-A-T-T. Thank you,  
10       Ms. Farmer. And present on behalf of ANC-3B?

11               MS. BLUMENTHAL: Jackie Blumenthal, J-  
12       A-C-K-I-E B-L-U-M-E-N-T-H-A-L.

13               AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you, Ms.  
14       Blumenthal. And present on behalf of ANC-3C?

15               MR. SILVEIRA: Victor Silveira.  
16       That's Victor, V-I-C-T-O-R, Silveira, S, as in  
17       Sam, I-L-V-E-I-R-A.

18               AGENT FLETCHER: S-I-L-V?

19               MR. SILVEIRA: S-I-L-V, as in Victor,  
20       E-I-R-A.

21               AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. And would you  
22       put your daytime number and contact information

1 on that sign-in sheet? It's over there  
2 somewhere. And present on behalf of the group of  
3 17?

4 MR. CUNNINGHAM: My name is Paul  
5 Cunningham, P-A-U-L C-U-N-N-I-N-G-H-A-M.

6 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you, Mr.  
7 Cunningham. And are there any other members of  
8 your group present today?

9 MR. CUNNINGHAM: There are.

10 AGENT FLETCHER: There are? Okay. If  
11 you would stand just behind Mr. Cunningham and  
12 state your name? There is a microphone on the  
13 table. If you would just state your name and  
14 spell it for the record?

15 MR. FINDLEY: David Findley, F, as in  
16 Frank, I-N-D-L-E-Y.

17 AGENT FLETCHER: David Findley.

18 MR. FINDLEY: Yes.

19 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, thank you.

20 MS. BIBBS: Marie Bibbs, B, like boy,  
21 I-B, like boy, B, like boy, S, like Sam.

22 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you.

1 MR. PICCONE: Ed Piccone, P, as in  
2 Peter, I-C-C-O-N-E.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Mr. Piccone, okay, I  
4 see it. Thank you. Yes?

5 MS. ROSENTHAL: Joan Rosenthal, R-O-S-  
6 E-N-T-H-A-L.

7 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you, Ms.  
8 Rosenthal.

9 MS. CUNNINGHAM: Diane Cunningham, D-  
10 I-A-N-E C-U-N-N-I-N-G-H-A-M.

11 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you. Mr.  
12 Cunningham, the -- and also to the individuals  
13 that are present, because you did not sign your  
14 Protest Letter, standing cannot be granted to the  
15 group for the purpose of the Roll Call Hearing.  
16 The signatures on the Protest Letter are required  
17 and Mr. Cunningham, he, did sign the letter as  
18 your designated representative, which he  
19 explained to us and I have an email from you, Mr.  
20 Cunningham, this morning where you explained the  
21 circumstances and you cited the regulations that,  
22 in your opinion, do not require the signatures.

1 And I'm assuming that that's the information that  
2 you will submit to the Board for reconsideration  
3 of the protest.

4 MR. CUNNINGHAM: If that's what is  
5 required --

6 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, exactly.

7 MR. CUNNINGHAM: -- I'm going to.

8 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you. Because  
9 the Protest Letters have to be signed by all  
10 protestants and so because it was not, the  
11 Board's agent does not have authority to make an  
12 exception.

13 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Does that mean that  
14 you can't appear before the Board as an attorney  
15 on behalf of a party?

16 AGENT FLETCHER: What will happen  
17 next, Mr. Cunningham, is you will get an order  
18 from the ABC Board dismissing the protest,  
19 because the Protest Letter was not signed by at  
20 least five people. And they will give you 10  
21 days to request reinstatement and reconsideration  
22 of the order dismissing the protest. And that's

1 when the document you sent this morning can be  
2 taken into consideration.

3 The Board's agent doesn't have the  
4 authority to make any exceptions to the rule.

5 So for the purpose of the Roll Call  
6 Hearing, we have ANC-2B and ANC-3B, 3B, yes, big  
7 difference, right?

8 We have ANC-3B and ANC-3C as  
9 protestants in this matter.

10 Oh, and the other thing I should tell  
11 you, Mr. Cunningham, just for the record, there  
12 were six people from your group present today, so  
13 the record will reflect that at least six people  
14 were present, so when the Board makes its  
15 decision one way or the other, you will have had  
16 the requisite number of people present. So they  
17 could be able to grant full standing to your  
18 group, because you had at least the required  
19 number of people present today.

20 As a matter of fact, they would grant  
21 standing to your entire group because everybody  
22 designated you as the representative. I guess

1 what I'm saying is you wouldn't be required to  
2 bring any additional people to a Status Hearing.

3 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Would I be required  
4 to bring these people?

5 AGENT FLETCHER: Not at all, because  
6 you are here and at least five people are here  
7 today. You can appear as the designated  
8 representative at the Status Hearing, at the  
9 mediation, so only you would need to appear from  
10 this point.

11 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Thank you very much,  
12 Ms. Fletcher.

13 AGENT FLETCHER: You're welcome. And  
14 of course, if there is a Protest Hearing, then  
15 whoever you want to come comes as a witness, but  
16 you have met your requirement in terms of the  
17 number of people that have to be present to be  
18 granted full standing at Roll Call if everybody  
19 had signed that letter.

20 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Can we have a sense  
21 of when the Board will send its order? And do I  
22 have 10 days from the date of receipt?

1           AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. The Board is in  
2 recess until September 9 and when they come back  
3 on the 9th, if at all possible, this -- they will  
4 issue an order on that day. They will have been  
5 in recess for three weeks. So on the 9th, they,  
6 if at all possible, will look at this matter on  
7 that day. If not, it could be the week after,  
8 but it's possible it will be on September 9. And  
9 then the order will go out and upon receipt, you  
10 will have 10 days to seek reinstatement.

11           And you can also put in your request,  
12 Mr. Cunningham, that you had six people who were  
13 present for the Roll Call Hearing today. So you  
14 would be seeking full standing, rather than  
15 conditional.

16           MR. CUNNINGHAM: Okay. Thank you very  
17 much.

18           AGENT FLETCHER: You're welcome. We  
19 need to set a date for a Status Hearing, a  
20 Protest Hearing and a mediation. And, Mr.  
21 Cunningham, if by some chance your group is  
22 granted -- is reinstated and the mediation has

1 not taken place, I'll contact you just so that we  
2 can include you in the mediation.

3 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Thank you.

4 AGENT FLETCHER: The Status Hearing is  
5 October 14 at 9:30 is the Status Hearing.

6 MR. CUNNINGHAM: What day is that?

7 AGENT FLETCHER: That is on a  
8 Wednesday. That is on a Wednesday. The Protest  
9 Hearing is on November the 18th, that's also on a  
10 Wednesday. The full Board meets on Wednesdays,  
11 so any hearing date will be on a Wednesday. So  
12 the Protest Hearing is on Wednesday, November 18  
13 at 1:30 p.m.

14 We need to set a date for the  
15 mediation.

16 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Pardon me, Ms.  
17 Fletcher.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes?

19 MR. CUNNINGHAM: What was the time of  
20 the Status Hearing?

21 AGENT FLETCHER: The time for the  
22 Status Hearing is 9:30 a.m.

1           MR. CUNNINGHAM: We had a request for  
2           our -- from our Single Member District  
3           Commissioner who isn't here and is a practicing  
4           psychiatrist, if there was any way that we could  
5           do it -- is there any way she could do it in the  
6           afternoon?

7           AGENT FLETCHER: The Status Hearing?

8           MR. CUNNINGHAM: Yes.

9           AGENT FLETCHER: All Status Hearings  
10          are at 9:30. They are all in the morning.

11          MR. CUNNINGHAM: Okay.

12          AGENT FLETCHER: He or she can  
13          designate somebody else, but they are all at  
14          9:30.

15          MR. CUNNINGHAM: She can designate --

16          AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

17          MR. CUNNINGHAM: -- as her --

18          AGENT FLETCHER: She can designate  
19          you. It's good with us. You know, whoever they  
20          designate we will accept. So we need to set a  
21          date for mediation. The next available date for  
22          mediation is Thursday, September the 10th or if

1 you want to make it a little later, we can. If  
2 you want to give the Board an opportunity to rule  
3 on your standing as a protestant, Mr. Cunningham?

4 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Very much so. And  
5 also Thursday is a known date for our Single  
6 Member District Commissioner.

7 AGENT FLETCHER: Well, it doesn't have  
8 to be -- we can have the mediation on any day,  
9 pretty much any day of the week. Would you  
10 prefer it not to be a Thursday?

11 MR. CUNNINGHAM: It would be great if  
12 it could be a Friday or a Monday or Wednesday  
13 afternoon.

14 AGENT FLETCHER: How about --

15 MS. BLUMENTHAL: And, Ms. Fletcher, I  
16 think that the mediation needs to be after  
17 October 6th.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.

19 MS. FARMER: We would actually prefer  
20 to have it sooner. October 6th is the date of a  
21 BZA hearing, that is an entirely different Agency  
22 proceeding. And it shouldn't affect any

1 mediation in this case.

2 MS. BLUMENTHAL: Although I -- if I  
3 could disagree, my sense is that the appeal at  
4 the hearing is appealing the decision by DCRA to  
5 allow the building permit of the roof deck in  
6 question. And if that appeal goes a different  
7 way, this whole process becomes complicated and  
8 moot.

9 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

10 MS. BLUMENTHAL: And it would be  
11 better to resolve the building issue --

12 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

13 MS. BLUMENTHAL: -- prior to the  
14 alcohol issue, in my view. So -- and that would  
15 accommodate Mr. Cunningham's group better if we  
16 could keep it closer to the date of the Status  
17 Hearing between October 6th and October 14th.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. Let me see  
19 something here.

20 MS. FARMER: If I may for a second?  
21 having a mediation prior to October 6th is not  
22 going to put anything other than getting to a

1 resolution at play, so we would prefer to have  
2 mediation sooner rather than later, so that we  
3 can work through some of these issues.

4 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, you can also,  
5 but you know this already, Ms. Farmer, you don't  
6 have to wait for mediation to speak.

7 MS. FARMER: Sure. And we have been  
8 discussing.

9 MS. BLUMENTHAL: There has been lots  
10 of mediation already.

11 MS. FARMER: Yes.

12 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

13 MS. BLUMENTHAL: But my understanding  
14 of the problem is the Zoning and DCRA issue is  
15 that at this point the community has the position  
16 that the hotel is in the middle of a Residential  
17 District and shouldn't have been granted that  
18 permission in the first place. So to mediate  
19 something prior to making that argument,  
20 undercuts the argument.

21 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. So what you are  
22 suggesting, Ms. Blumenthal, is that the mediation

1       come after --

2                   MS. BLUMENTHAL:   After.

3                   AGENT FLETCHER:   -- the -- is that  
4       what you are saying, Ms. Farmer, as well?

5                   MS. FARMER:   I'm saying I think that  
6       we can mediate in the meantime.   The BZA appeal  
7       is already filed.   Having the mediation that is a  
8       confidential settlement discussion is not -- I  
9       mean, we, obviously, will follow the rules of  
10      that.

11                   AGENT FLETCHER:   Yes.

12                   MS. FARMER:   And not utilize anything  
13      or -- because we are not able to say well, they  
14      agreed with us in mediation.   And we could,  
15      obviously, wait on a resolution to file any  
16      settlement agreement until after the BZA appeal,  
17      but I think meeting before then wouldn't really  
18      affect the BZA appeal.

19                   AGENT FLETCHER:   And what you are  
20      saying, Ms. Blumenthal is that if you prevail on  
21      appeal, it's all moot?

22                   MS. FARMER:   Correct.

1 MS. BLUMENTHAL: Correct. So it  
2 doesn't really make a lot of sense to mediate.  
3 And actually, there have been many meetings and  
4 things are in shape for further and I think  
5 everybody would like to settle this, but the  
6 first issue has to be settled as why, you know,  
7 the appeal on the Building Code.

8 AGENT FLETCHER: Whether there can be  
9 a permit at all?

10 MS. BLUMENTHAL: At all.

11 AGENT FLETCHER: No permit, no liquor  
12 license.

13 MS. BLUMENTHAL: Exactly.

14 AGENT FLETCHER: And when is the BZA  
15 hearing?

16 MS. BLUMENTHAL: The 6th of October.

17 MR. CUNNINGHAM: How does the 9th look  
18 for discussion?

19 AGENT FLETCHER: Hum?

20 MR. CUNNINGHAM: How does the 9th  
21 look?

22 AGENT FLETCHER: Give me one second.

1 The 9th does not look good. The 9th does not  
2 look good, but --

3 MR. CUNNINGHAM: 7th?

4 AGENT FLETCHER: Let me see, the 7th  
5 is a Wednesday. How soon will the decision -- if  
6 the BZA holds this meeting on October the 6th?

7 MS. FARMER: There is no telling.

8 MS. BLUMENTHAL: Yes, see, we don't  
9 know that either.

10 MS. FARMER: Yes.

11 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, so we, you know,  
12 could wait until the -- my guess is they won't  
13 make a decision by the 7th.

14 MS. BLUMENTHAL: I agree with you.

15 AGENT FLETCHER: So as you know, the  
16 ABRA process will continue along.

17 MS. FARMER: And that's my concern --

18 AGENT FLETCHER: So we won't --

19 MS. FARMER: -- with waiting is that  
20 we are going to be up against the status when we  
21 can have discussions. Obviously, we could wait.  
22 If we reach an agreement, we could wait to submit

1 a settlement agreement or make it conditional on,  
2 obviously --

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

4 MS. FARMER: -- if we don't have an  
5 operating permit, we can't proceed. So --

6 AGENT FLETCHER: But you have had  
7 settlement discussions already?

8 MS. FARMER: Yes.

9 MS. BLUMENTHAL: But they have been  
10 put on hold now that the appeal has been granted.  
11 And so --

12 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Have they?

13 AGENT FLETCHER: Well, my guess --

14 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Who put them on hold?

15 MS. BLUMENTHAL: Well, that's just my  
16 assumption.

17 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Oh, I --

18 MS. BLUMENTHAL: Because there haven't  
19 been very many since that happened.

20 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Oh.

21 MS. BLUMENTHAL: That's all I know.  
22 I don't know any more.

1           AGENT FLETCHER: So the ABRA  
2 proceeding has to continue no matter what you do  
3 with BZA.

4           MS. FARMER: Right.

5           AGENT FLETCHER: And it's highly  
6 unlikely that the BZA will make a ruling --

7           MS. FARMER: In a day.

8           AGENT FLETCHER: -- in a day.

9           MS. BLUMENTHAL: In a day.

10          AGENT FLETCHER: And maybe not even by  
11 the Protest Hearing.

12          MS. FARMER: Right.

13          AGENT FLETCHER: So that could have to  
14 be held in abeyance until the appeal decision,  
15 but the mediation doesn't really need to be held.  
16 The only reason that, I should say, the mediation  
17 would be held later would be to give Mr.  
18 Cunningham's group an opportunity to become a  
19 party to the protest. That would be the reason  
20 if it's going to be after --

21          MS. BLUMENTHAL: That's why we only  
22 said after the 6th, just so that it is clear that

1 the community's first interest is to question the  
2 building permit altogether.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Well, the Board is  
4 here on September 9, that's when they return from  
5 recess and so they will take Mr. Cunningham's  
6 matter under consideration either on the 9th or  
7 the 16th or they will issue the order on the 9th  
8 or the 16th most likely. And I'm assuming, Mr.  
9 Cunningham, that you will petition the Board for  
10 reinstatement right away. So with that in mind,  
11 the next available date for mediation is  
12 September 24. September 24, that's actually a  
13 Thursday, but, Mr. Cunningham, you prefer not the  
14 -- you prefer not a Thursday, right?

15 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Our Single Member  
16 representative --

17 MS. FARMER: Right.

18 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Single District  
19 representative.

20 AGENT FLETCHER: But you are still the  
21 member representative -- who is that?

22 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Huh?

1                   AGENT FLETCHER: Ms. Blumenthal is  
2 here and --

3                   MS. BLUMENTHAL: Catherine May.

4                   MR. CUNNINGHAM: Catherine May.

5                   AGENT FLETCHER: She -- oh, she is a  
6 protestant in your group?

7                   MR. CUNNINGHAM: She is also the  
8 designated spokesman for the ANC. Victor was  
9 kind enough to step in her place this morning.

10                  AGENT FLETCHER: Oh, I see. I see.

11                  MR. SILVEIRA: We issued a letter from  
12 the chair, vice chair.

13                  AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. Commissioner,  
14 thank you.

15                  MR. SILVEIRA: She could not be  
16 available this morning. She authorized me to be  
17 here in her place.

18                  AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you.

19                  MR. SILVEIRA: Yes. The name is  
20 misspelled, but one letter is wrong.

21                  COURT REPORTER: Sir, I'm sorry, I'm  
22 having trouble hearing you. Can you speak into

1 the microphone?

2 MR. SILVEIRA: Yes, I delivered a  
3 letter from the ANC-3C signed by the vice chair  
4 authorizing me to represent the vice chair in her  
5 absence today.

6 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you. And so  
7 Ms. May is not available on Thursdays.

8 MS. BLUMENTHAL: Ms. Fletcher, there  
9 is no date between the 6th and the 14th.

10 AGENT FLETCHER: Between the 6th and  
11 the 14th? The 13th is available, which is a  
12 Tuesday. That would be in the afternoon, because  
13 that -- we are closed on October 12, which is  
14 Columbus Day, but if there are any Roll Call  
15 Hearings, they will be on the 13th in the  
16 morning. So mediation would only be available in  
17 the afternoon.

18 MS. BLUMENTHAL: We will take that.

19 AGENT FLETCHER: Which one?

20 MS. FARMER: I --

21 AGENT FLETCHER: Ms. Farmer?

22 MS. FARMER: My only concern is that

1 we have a status the very next morning.

2 AGENT FLETCHER: That's right. You  
3 will be coming one day after the other.

4 MS. FARMER: Right.

5 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

6 MS. FARMER: So I --

7 MR. CUNNINGHAM: I think the status is  
8 on the 19th.

9 AGENT FLETCHER: No.

10 MS. FARMER: The status is --

11 AGENT FLETCHER: Status is on the  
12 14th.

13 MR. CUNNINGHAM: I can't read my own  
14 writing.

15 AGENT FLETCHER: The status is on  
16 October the 14th. So how about -- okay. So, Ms.  
17 Farmer, coming one day after the other is not  
18 going to work for you, right?

19 MS. FARMER: Well, my only concern is  
20 if we do get anywhere close to a settlement, we  
21 won't really be able to hash everything out to be  
22 able to --

1 AGENT FLETCHER: That's right.

2 MS. FARMER: -- give at status the  
3 following day.

4 AGENT FLETCHER: That's right.

5 MS. FARMER: Yes.

6 MS. BLUMENTHAL: Well, we can report  
7 at the Status Hearing that we are close.

8 AGENT FLETCHER: That's right. And  
9 then you would continue.

10 MS. BLUMENTHAL: And then we would  
11 continue.

12 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

13 MR. CUNNINGHAM: How's the 16th?

14 AGENT FLETCHER: The 16th --

15 MS. FARMER: I --

16 AGENT FLETCHER: -- is after the 14th.

17 MS. BLUMENTHAL: Yes.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: It's after the 14th.

19 MS. FARMER: Yes, the 13th is better  
20 than the 16th.

21 AGENT FLETCHER: It's after the  
22 status. So here is -- we can either do October 7

1 -- we can do October 6, 7 or 13. The 6th is  
2 Tuesday. The 7th is a Wednesday and the 13th is  
3 a Tuesday.

4 MS. BLUMENTHAL: We prefer the 7th.

5 MR. CUNNINGHAM: I would pick the 7th,  
6 too.

7 MS. BLUMENTHAL: The 7th.

8 MS. FARMER: I imagine the 7th will  
9 work for Mr. Woodson, who will handle the  
10 mediation, but I have a Protest Hearing that day  
11 here.

12 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay.

13 MS. FARMER: But --

14 AGENT FLETCHER: Oh, here?

15 MS. FARMER: Yes.

16 AGENT FLETCHER: Oh.

17 MS. FARMER: I imagine it will work  
18 either way.

19 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes.

20 MS. FARMER: I can pop in and out.

21 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes, yes.

22 MS. FARMER: Yes.

1                   AGENT FLETCHER: Well, then I can just  
2 reserve the 7th.

3                   MS. FARMER: Okay.

4                   AGENT FLETCHER: Which is a Wednesday.

5                   MS. FARMER: Right.

6                   MS. BLUMENTHAL: Great.

7                   AGENT FLETCHER: And we can do it at  
8 9:00, 10:00 or 11:00 on that day.

9                   MS. BLUMENTHAL: I would prefer 10:00.

10                  MR. CUNNINGHAM: That's fine with me.

11                  MS. BLUMENTHAL: Is that all right  
12 over there?

13                  MS. FARMER: That should be fine.

14                  AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. So you're  
15 going to run it by Mr. Woodson anyway, right?

16                  MS. FARMER: Yes. I have -- the Show  
17 Cause is at 10:00 that morning as well, but one  
18 of us can, obviously, switch rooms.

19                  AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. And the other  
20 thing, yes, so if you have a Show Cause at 10:00  
21 and the mediation is at 10:00, I'll be here and  
22 we can push it back a little. Whatever you would

1 need to do. I'm free all day.

2 MS. FARMER: And he should be  
3 available, so that should be fine.

4 AGENT FLETCHER: So you can do both.  
5 It won't be a problem on this end.

6 MS. FARMER: Thank you.

7 MR. CUNNINGHAM: So the 10th?

8 AGENT FLETCHER: Yes. It's going to  
9 be October the 7th.

10 MR. CUNNINGHAM: 7th at 10:00?

11 AGENT FLETCHER: Wednesday, October 7  
12 at 10:00. And so, Mr. Cunningham, if you are  
13 reinstated, we will see you then.

14 MR. CUNNINGHAM: I look forward to it.  
15 I look forward to it.

16 AGENT FLETCHER: So I've got mediation  
17 for Wednesday, October 7 at 10:00. And you can  
18 tell me how the BZA meeting went.

19 MS. FARMER: Yes.

20 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. So any other  
21 questions at all? Okay. See you on October 7th.

22 MS. FARMER: Thank you.

1 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Thank you very, very  
2 much.

3 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you.

4 MR. SILVEIRA: Thank you.

5 AGENT FLETCHER: The Roll Call Hearing  
6 is concluded.

7 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Thank you, Ms.  
8 Fletcher.

9 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you.

10 MR. CUNNINGHAM: It's a pleasure to  
11 meet you.

12 AGENT FLETCHER: Pleasure to meet you.

13 MR. CUNNINGHAM: We really appreciate  
14 it.

15 AGENT FLETCHER: Thank you. I'll see  
16 you soon.

17 MR. CUNNINGHAM: Thank you.

18 AGENT FLETCHER: Okay. You're  
19 welcome.

20 (Whereupon, the Roll Call Hearing in  
21 the above-entitled matter was concluded at 11:08  
22 a.m.)

**A**

**A-C-K-I-E** 3:12  
**a.m** 2:2 10:22 28:22  
**AB-S** 1:8 2:6  
**ABC** 6:18  
**abeyance** 19:14  
**able** 7:17 15:13  
 23:21,22  
**above-entitled**  
 28:21  
**ABRA** 17:16 19:1  
**ABRA-090804** 1:10  
 2:8  
**absence** 22:5  
**accept** 11:20  
**accommodate**  
 13:15  
**additional** 1:12 2:9  
 8:2  
**adverse** 2:14  
**affect** 12:22 15:18  
**afternoon** 11:6  
 12:13 22:12,17  
**Agency** 12:21  
**agent** 1:20 2:3,18  
 3:2,3,6,9,13,18,21  
 4:6,10,17,19,22  
 5:3,7,11 6:6,8,11  
 6:16 7:3 8:5,13  
 9:1,18 10:4,7,18  
 10:21 11:7,9,12  
 11:16,18 12:7,14  
 12:18 13:9,12,18  
 14:4,12,21 15:3  
 15:11,19 16:8,11  
 16:14,19,22 17:4  
 17:11,15,18 18:3  
 18:6,13 19:1,5,8  
 19:10,13 20:3,20  
 21:1,5,10,13,18  
 22:6,10,19,21  
 23:2,5,9,11,15  
 24:1,4,8,12,14,16  
 24:18,21 25:12,14  
 25:16,19,21 26:1  
 26:4,7,14,19 27:4  
 27:8,11,16,20  
 28:3,5,9,12,15,18

**B**

**agree** 17:14  
**agreed** 15:14  
**agreement** 15:16  
 17:22 18:1  
**alcohol** 13:14  
**Alcoholic** 1:3,18,19  
**allow** 13:5  
**altogether** 20:2  
**ANC** 21:8  
**ANC-2B** 7:6  
**ANC-3B** 3:10 7:6,8  
**ANC-3B/C** 1:10  
**ANC-3C** 3:14 7:8  
 22:3  
**anyway** 26:15  
**appeal** 13:3,6 15:6  
 15:16,18,21 16:7  
 18:10 19:14  
**appealing** 13:4  
**appear** 6:14 8:7,9  
**applicant** 2:20 3:1  
 3:2  
**appreciate** 28:13  
**argument** 14:19,20  
**assuming** 6:1 20:8  
**assumption** 18:16  
**attorney** 6:14  
**August** 1:17  
**authority** 6:11 7:4  
**authorized** 21:16  
**authorizing** 22:4  
**available** 11:21  
 20:11 21:16 22:7  
 22:11,16 27:3  
**Avenue** 1:9 2:7

**B** 4:20,21  
**B-L-U-M-E-N-T-H...**  
 3:12  
**back** 9:2 26:22  
**bar/lounge** 1:14  
 2:12  
**beginning** 2:19  
**behalf** 3:1,10,14 4:2  
 6:15  
**better** 13:11,15  
 24:19

**Beverage** 1:3,18,19  
**Bibbs** 4:20,20  
**big** 7:6  
**Blumenthal** 3:11,11  
 3:14 12:15 13:2  
 13:10,13 14:9,13  
 14:22 15:2,20  
 16:1,10,13,16  
 17:8,14 18:9,15  
 18:18,21 19:9,21  
 21:1,3 22:8,18  
 24:6,10,17 25:4,7  
 26:6,9,11  
**Board** 1:3,18 6:2,14  
 6:18 7:14 8:21 9:1  
 10:10 12:2 20:3,9  
**Board's** 2:17 6:11  
 7:3  
**Bond** 1:8 2:6  
**boy** 4:20,21,21  
**bring** 8:2,4  
**building** 1:19 13:5  
 13:11 16:7 20:2  
**BZA** 12:21 15:6,16  
 15:18 16:14 17:6  
 19:3,6 27:18

**C**

**C-U-N-N-I-N-G-H...**  
 4:5 5:10  
**Call** 1:5 2:17 5:15  
 7:5 8:18 9:13  
 22:14 28:5,20  
**capacity** 1:14 2:11  
**case** 1:11 2:5 13:1  
**Catherine** 21:3,4  
**Cause** 26:17,20  
**CH** 1:10 2:8  
**chair** 21:12,12 22:3  
 22:4  
**chance** 9:21  
**change** 1:12 2:9  
**circumstances**  
 5:21  
**cited** 5:21  
**Class** 2:8  
**clear** 19:22  
**close** 23:20 24:7

**closed** 22:13  
**closer** 13:16  
**Code** 2:18 16:7  
**COLUMBIA** 1:1  
**Columbus** 22:14  
**come** 2:5 8:15 9:2  
 15:1  
**comes** 8:15  
**coming** 23:3,17  
**Commissioner**  
 11:3 12:6 21:13  
**community** 14:15  
**community's** 20:1  
**complicated** 13:7  
**concern** 17:17  
 22:22 23:19  
**concluded** 28:6,21  
**conditional** 9:15  
 18:1  
**conducting** 2:17  
**confidential** 15:8  
**consideration** 7:2  
 20:6  
**contact** 3:22 10:1  
**continue** 17:16  
 19:2 24:9,11  
**Control** 1:3,18,19  
**Correct** 15:22 16:1  
**course** 8:14  
**COURT** 21:21  
**CS** 1:8 2:5  
**Cunningham** 4:4,5  
 4:7,9,11 5:9,9,12  
 5:17,20 6:4,7,13  
 6:17 7:11 8:3,11  
 8:20 9:12,16,21  
 10:3,6,16,19 11:1  
 11:8,11,15,17  
 12:3,4,11 16:17  
 16:20 17:3 18:12  
 18:14,17,20 20:9  
 20:13,15,18,22  
 21:4,7 23:7,13  
 24:13 25:5 26:10  
 27:7,10,12,14  
 28:1,7,10,13,17  
**Cunningham's**  
 13:15 19:18 20:5

**D**

**D-5-9**  
**D.C** 1:20 2:18  
**date** 8:22 9:19  
 10:11,14 11:21,21  
 12:5,20 13:16  
 20:11 22:9  
**David** 4:15,17  
**day** 9:4,7 10:6 12:8  
 12:9 19:7,8,9  
 22:14 23:3,17  
 24:3 25:10 26:8  
 27:1  
**days** 6:21 8:22 9:10  
**daytime** 3:22  
**DCRA** 13:4 14:14  
**decision** 7:15 13:4  
 17:5,13 19:14  
**deck** 13:5  
**delivered** 22:2  
**designate** 11:13,15  
 11:18,20  
**designated** 5:18  
 7:22 8:7 21:8  
**Diane** 5:9  
**difference** 7:7  
**different** 12:21 13:6  
**disagree** 13:3  
**discussing** 14:8  
**discussion** 15:8  
 16:18  
**discussions** 17:21  
 18:7  
**dismissing** 6:18,22  
**District** 1:1 11:2  
 12:6 14:17 20:18  
**document** 7:1

**E**

**E-I-R-A** 3:20  
**E-N-T-H-A-L** 5:6  
**E-X-L-E-R** 3:4  
**Ed** 5:1  
**either** 17:9 20:6  
 24:22 25:18  
**email** 5:19  
**endorsement** 1:13  
 2:11

**entertainment** 1:13  
 2:10  
**entire** 7:21  
**entirely** 12:21  
**everybody** 7:21  
 8:18 16:5  
**exactly** 6:6 16:13  
**exception** 6:12  
**exceptions** 7:4  
**expansion** 1:13  
 2:11  
**explained** 5:19,20

**F**

**F** 4:15  
**fact** 7:20  
**Farmer** 2:21,22 3:5  
 3:8,10 12:19  
 13:20 14:5,7,11  
 15:4,5,12,22 17:7  
 17:10,17,19 18:4  
 18:8 19:4,7,12  
 20:17 22:20,21,22  
 23:4,6,10,17,19  
 24:2,5,15,19 25:8  
 25:13,15,17,20,22  
 26:3,5,13,16 27:2  
 27:6,19,22  
**file** 15:15  
**filed** 15:7  
**Findley** 4:15,15,17  
 4:18  
**fine** 26:10,13 27:3  
**first** 3:6 14:18 16:6  
 20:1  
**five** 6:20 8:6  
**Fletcher** 1:20 2:3  
 2:16,22 3:3,6,9,13  
 3:18,21 4:6,10,17  
 4:19,22 5:3,7,11  
 6:6,8,16 8:5,12,13  
 9:1,18 10:4,7,17  
 10:18,21 11:7,9  
 11:12,16,18 12:7  
 12:14,15,18 13:9  
 13:12,18 14:4,12  
 14:21 15:3,11,19  
 16:8,11,14,19,22

17:4,11,15,18  
 18:3,6,13 19:1,5,8  
 19:10,13 20:3,20  
 21:1,5,10,13,18  
 22:6,8,10,19,21  
 23:2,5,9,11,15  
 24:1,4,8,12,14,16  
 24:18,21 25:12,14  
 25:16,19,21 26:1  
 26:4,7,14,19 27:4  
 27:8,11,16,20  
 28:3,5,8,9,12,15  
 28:18

**follow** 15:9  
**following** 24:3  
**forward** 2:5 27:14  
 27:15  
**Frank** 4:16  
**free** 27:1  
**Friday** 12:12  
**full** 7:17 8:18 9:14  
 10:10  
**further** 16:4

**G**

**garden** 1:12 2:10  
**getting** 13:22  
**give** 6:20 12:2  
 16:22 19:17 24:2  
**go** 9:9  
**goes** 13:6  
**going** 6:7 13:22  
 17:20 19:20 23:18  
 26:15 27:8  
**good** 2:21 11:19  
 17:1,2  
**grant** 7:17,20  
**granted** 5:14 8:18  
 9:22 14:17 18:10  
**great** 12:11 26:6  
**group** 4:2,8 5:15  
 7:12,18,21 9:21  
 13:15 19:18 21:6  
**guess** 7:22 17:12  
 18:13

**H**

**handle** 25:9

**happen** 6:16  
**happened** 18:19  
**hash** 23:21  
**hearing** 1:5,19 2:17  
 5:15 7:6 8:2,8,14  
 9:13,19,20 10:4,5  
 10:9,11,12,20,22  
 11:7 12:21 13:4  
 13:17 16:15 19:11  
 21:22 24:7 25:10  
 28:5,20  
**Hearings** 11:9  
 22:15  
**held** 19:14,15,17  
**highly** 19:5  
**hold** 18:10,14  
**Holdings** 1:8 2:6  
**holds** 17:6  
**Holland** 2:22  
**hotel** 1:9 2:4,7  
 14:16  
**How's** 24:13  
**Huh** 20:22  
**Hum** 16:19

**I**

**I-A-N-E** 5:10  
**I-B** 4:21  
**I-C-C-O-N-E** 5:2  
**I-L-V-E-I-R-A** 3:17  
**I-N-D-L-E-Y** 4:16  
**imagine** 25:8,17  
**impact** 2:14  
**include** 10:2  
**individuals** 5:12  
**information** 3:22  
 6:1  
**inside** 1:14 2:11  
**interest** 20:1  
**Introductions** 2:19  
**issue** 9:4 13:11,14  
 14:14 16:6 20:7  
**issued** 21:11  
**issues** 2:14 14:3

**J**

**J-3-11**  
**Jackie** 3:11

**Jessica** 2:22  
**Joan** 5:5

---

**K**

**keep** 13:16  
**kind** 21:9  
**Knight** 2:22  
**know** 11:19 14:5  
16:6 17:9,11,15  
18:21,22  
**known** 12:5

---

**L**

**LaVerne** 1:20 2:16  
**left** 3:1  
**letter** 5:14,16,17  
6:19 8:19 21:11  
21:20 22:3  
**Letters** 6:9  
**license** 1:10 2:7  
16:12  
**liquor** 16:11  
**litter** 2:15  
**little** 12:1 26:22  
**LLC** 1:8 2:6  
**load** 1:15 2:13  
**look** 9:6 16:17,21  
17:1,2 27:14,15  
**lot** 16:2  
**lots** 14:9

---

**M**

**M-A-T-T** 3:8,9  
**making** 14:19  
**Marie** 4:20  
**Matt** 3:1,8  
**matter** 1:7 2:4 7:9  
7:20 9:6 19:2 20:6  
28:21  
**mean** 6:13 15:9  
**mediate** 14:18 15:6  
16:2  
**mediation** 8:9 9:20  
9:22 10:2,15  
11:21,22 12:8,16  
13:1,21 14:2,6,10  
14:22 15:7,14  
19:15,16 20:11

22:16 25:10 26:21  
27:16  
**meet** 28:11,12  
**meeting** 15:17 17:6  
27:18  
**meetings** 16:3  
**meets** 10:10  
**member** 11:2 12:6  
20:15,21  
**members** 4:7  
**met** 1:19 8:16  
**microphone** 4:12

22:1  
**middle** 14:16  
**mind** 20:10  
**misspelled** 21:20  
**Monday** 12:12  
**moot** 13:8 15:21  
**morning** 2:21 5:20  
7:1 11:10 21:9,16  
22:16 23:1 26:17

---

**N**

**N.W** 1:19 2:7  
**name** 2:16 3:7 4:4  
4:12,13 21:19  
**need** 8:9 9:19 10:14  
11:20 19:15 27:1  
**needs** 12:16  
**November** 10:9,12  
**number** 3:22 7:16  
7:19 8:17  
**NW** 1:9

---

**O**

**obviously** 15:9,15  
17:21 18:2 26:18  
**occupancy** 1:15  
2:13  
**October** 10:5 12:17  
12:20 13:17,17,21  
16:16 17:6 22:13  
23:16 24:22 25:1  
27:9,11,17,21  
**Official** 2:18  
**oh** 7:10 18:17,20  
21:5,10 25:14,16  
**okay** 3:21 4:10 5:3

9:16 11:11 12:18  
13:18 21:13 23:16  
25:12 26:3,14  
27:20,21 28:18  
**operating** 18:5  
**opinion** 5:22  
**opportunity** 12:2  
19:18  
**order** 2:15 6:17,22  
8:21 9:4,9 20:7

---

**P**

**P** 5:1  
**P-A-U-L** 4:5  
**P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-...**  
2:1  
**p.m** 10:13  
**Pardon** 10:16  
**parking** 2:15  
**parties** 2:3  
**party** 6:15 19:19  
**Paul** 4:4  
**peace** 2:15  
**people** 6:20 7:12,13  
7:16,19 8:2,4,6,17  
9:12  
**permission** 14:18  
**permit** 13:5 16:9,11  
18:5 20:2  
**Peter** 5:2  
**petition** 20:9  
**Piccone** 5:1,1,3  
**pick** 25:5  
**place** 10:1 14:18  
21:9,17  
**play** 14:1  
**please** 2:4,20  
**pleasure** 28:10,12  
**point** 8:10 14:15  
**pop** 25:20  
**position** 14:15  
**possible** 9:3,6,8  
**practicing** 11:3  
**prefer** 12:10,19  
14:1 20:13,14  
25:4 26:9  
**present** 3:10,14 4:2  
4:8 5:13 7:12,14

7:16,19 8:17 9:13  
**presiding** 1:20  
**pretty** 12:9  
**prevail** 15:20  
**prior** 13:13,21  
14:19  
**problem** 14:14 27:5  
**proceed** 18:5  
**proceeding** 12:22  
19:2  
**process** 13:7 17:16  
**protest** 2:14 5:14  
5:16 6:3,9,18,19  
6:22 8:14 9:20  
10:8,12 19:11,19  
25:10  
**protestant** 12:3  
21:6  
**protestants** 6:10  
7:9  
**psychiatrist** 11:4  
**purpose** 5:15 7:5  
**pursuant** 2:18  
**push** 26:22  
**put** 3:22 9:11 13:22  
18:10,14

---

**Q**

**question** 13:6 20:1  
**questions** 27:21  
**quiet** 2:15

---

**R**

**R-O-S-** 5:5  
**reach** 17:22  
**read** 23:13  
**really** 15:17 16:2  
19:15 23:21 28:13  
**reason** 19:16,19  
**receipt** 8:22 9:9  
**recess** 9:2,5 20:5  
**reconsideration**  
6:2,21  
**record** 4:14 7:11,13  
**Reeves** 1:19  
**reflect** 7:13  
**regulations** 5:21  
**reinstated** 9:22

27:13  
**reinstatement** 6:21  
 9:10 20:10  
**report** 24:6  
**REPORTER** 21:21  
**represent** 22:4  
**representative** 5:18  
 7:22 8:8 20:16,19  
 20:21  
**request** 1:12 2:9  
 6:21 9:11 11:1  
**require** 5:22  
**required** 5:16 6:5  
 7:18 8:1,3  
**requirement** 8:16  
**requisite** 7:16  
**reserve** 26:2  
**Residential** 14:16  
**resolution** 14:1  
 15:15  
**resolve** 13:11  
**restaurant** 1:14  
 2:12  
**Retailer** 1:10 2:8  
**return** 20:4  
**right** 7:7 19:4,12  
 20:10,14,17 23:2  
 23:4,18 24:1,4,8  
 26:5,11,15  
**Roll** 1:5 2:17 5:15  
 7:5 8:18 9:13  
 22:14 28:5,20  
**roof** 13:5  
**Room** 1:19  
**rooms** 26:18  
**Rosenthal** 5:5,5,8  
**rule** 7:4 12:2  
**rules** 15:9  
**ruling** 19:6  
**run** 26:15

---

**S**


---

**S** 3:16 4:21  
**S-I-L-V** 3:18,19  
**Sam** 3:17 4:21  
**Savoy** 1:9 2:4,6  
**saying** 8:1 15:4,5  
 15:20

**seating** 1:13 2:11  
**seats** 1:13 2:10  
**second** 13:20 16:22  
**see** 5:4 13:18 17:4  
 17:8 21:10,10  
 27:13,21 28:15  
**seek** 9:10  
**seeking** 9:14  
**send** 8:21  
**sense** 8:20 13:3  
 16:2  
**sent** 7:1  
**September** 9:2,8  
 11:22 20:4,12,12  
**set** 9:19 10:14  
 11:20  
**settle** 16:5  
**settled** 16:6  
**settlement** 15:8,16  
 18:1,7 23:20  
**shape** 16:4  
**sheet** 4:1  
**Show** 26:16,20  
**sign** 5:13,17  
**sign-in** 4:1  
**signatures** 5:16,22  
**signed** 6:9,19 8:19  
 22:3  
**Silveira** 3:15,15,16  
 3:19 21:11,15,19  
 22:2 28:4  
**Single** 11:2 12:5  
 20:15,18  
**Sir** 21:21  
**six** 7:12,13 9:12  
**somebody** 11:13  
**soon** 17:5 28:16  
**sooner** 12:20 14:2  
**sorry** 21:21  
**speak** 14:6 21:22  
**spell** 4:14  
**spelled** 3:3  
**spokesman** 21:8  
**ST** 1:8 2:6  
**stand** 4:11  
**standing** 5:14 7:17  
 7:21 8:18 9:14  
 12:3

**state** 4:12,13  
**status** 8:2,8 9:19  
 10:4,5,20,22 11:7  
 11:9 13:16 17:20  
 23:1,7,10,11,15  
 24:2,7,22  
**step** 21:9  
**Street** 1:19  
**submit** 6:2 17:22  
**substantial** 1:12  
 2:9  
**suggesting** 14:22  
**Suite** 1:20  
**Suites** 1:9 2:4,6  
**summer** 1:12 2:9  
**Sure** 14:7  
**switch** 26:18

---

**T**


---

**t/a** 1:9 2:6  
**table** 4:13  
**take** 20:5 22:18  
**taken** 7:2 10:1  
**tell** 7:10 27:18  
**telling** 17:7  
**terms** 8:16  
**thank** 3:9,13 4:6,19  
 4:22 5:4,7,11 6:8  
 8:11 9:16 10:3  
 21:14,18 22:6  
 27:6,22 28:1,3,4,7  
 28:9,15,17  
**thing** 7:10 26:20  
**things** 16:4  
**think** 12:16 15:5,17  
 16:4 23:7  
**three** 9:5  
**Thursday** 11:22  
 12:5,10 20:13,14  
**Thursdays** 22:7  
**time** 10:19,21  
**today** 4:8 7:12,19  
 8:7 9:13 22:5  
**total** 1:15 2:13  
**trouble** 21:22  
**Tuesday** 22:12 25:2  
 25:3

---

**U**


---

**undercuts** 14:20  
**understanding**  
 14:13  
**utilize** 15:12

---

**V**


---

**V-I-C-T-O-R** 3:16  
**vice** 21:12 22:3,4  
**Victor** 3:15,16,19  
 21:8  
**view** 13:14

---

**W**


---

**W-** 3:3  
**wait** 14:6 15:15  
 17:12,21,22  
**waiting** 17:19  
**want** 8:15 12:1,2  
**Washington** 1:20  
**way** 7:15 11:4,5  
 13:7 25:18  
**Wednesday** 10:8,8  
 10:10,11,12 12:12  
 17:5 25:2 26:4  
 27:11,17  
**Wednesdays** 10:10  
**week** 9:7 12:9  
**weeks** 9:5  
**welcome** 8:13 9:18  
 28:19  
**went** 27:18  
**Wexler** 3:2,3  
**Wisconsin** 1:9 2:7  
**witness** 8:15  
**Woodson** 25:9  
 26:15  
**work** 14:3 23:18  
 25:9,17  
**wouldn't** 8:1 15:17  
**writing** 23:14  
**wrong** 21:20

---

**X**


---



---

**Y**


---



---

**Z**


---

<b>Zoning 14:14</b>	
<b>0</b>	<b>6</b>
<b>1</b>	<b>6</b> 25:1
<b>1:30</b> 10:13	<b>6th</b> 12:17,20 13:17
<b>10</b> 6:20 8:22 9:10	13:21 16:16 17:6
<b>10:00</b> 26:8,9,17,20	19:22 22:9,10
26:21 27:10,12,17	25:1
<b>10:45</b> 2:2	<b>7</b>
<b>10th</b> 11:22 27:7	<b>7</b> 24:22 25:1 27:11
<b>11:00</b> 26:8	27:17
<b>11:08</b> 28:21	<b>7th</b> 17:3,4,13 25:2,4
<b>12</b> 22:13	25:5,7,8 26:2 27:9
<b>13</b> 25:1	27:10,21
<b>136</b> 1:13 2:10	<b>8</b>
<b>13th</b> 22:11,15 24:19	<b>9</b>
25:2	<b>9</b> 9:2,8 20:4
<b>14</b> 10:5	<b>9:00</b> 26:8
<b>14th</b> 1:19 13:17	<b>9:30</b> 10:5,22 11:10
22:9,11 23:12,16	11:14
24:16,18	<b>98</b> 1:14 2:12
<b>15-PRO-00080</b> 1:11	<b>9th</b> 9:3,5 16:17,20
2:5	17:1,1 20:6,7
<b>153</b> 1:15 2:13	
<b>1601.2</b> 2:18	
<b>16th</b> 20:7,8 24:13	
24:14,20	
<b>17</b> 4:3	
<b>18</b> 10:12	
<b>18th</b> 10:9	
<b>19th</b> 23:8	
<b>2</b>	
<b>2000</b> 1:19	
<b>20009</b> 1:20	
<b>2015</b> 1:17	
<b>24</b> 1:17 20:12,12	
<b>2505</b> 1:9 2:7	
<b>3</b>	
<b>3B</b> 7:6	
<b>4</b>	
<b>400S</b> 1:20	
<b>5</b>	
<b>58</b> 1:14 2:12	